
Town of Canterbury 
Selectmen’s Meeting 

February 22, 2021 
Selectmen Present: Cheryl Gordon 
   Arthur Hudson   
   Robert Steenson   
Town Administrator: Ken Folsom 
 
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 PM. 
 
 
Appointments 
 
Police Chief Mike Labrecque 
 
Mike distributed the monthly statistics.  Mike reported that he has placed an ad for a full-time 
officer to replace Tom Bibeau.  Sheriff Croft said that the Sheriff’s office would be willing to help 
out if needed.  Mike updated the Board on a few incidents that have occurred in Town. 
 
  The Board thanked Mike for attending. 
 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector Sam Papps 
 
Sam distributed the unpaid tax list.  Sam will be sending out lien notices on March 1, 2021.   
 
Sam explained that the credit card machine is working well, it gives our residents a choice of how 
they would like to pay their taxes, vehicle registrations, etc. 
 
Sam reported that he has received the report from the State of NH regarding the November 
elections.  The Inspectors indicated that we should have more of the cardboard booths. 
 
Sam has already received requests for absentee ballots for the March election. 
 
The Board thanked Sam for attending. 
 
Road Agent John O’Connor 
 
John informed the Board that truck #2 is down with a fuel tank issue.  John is working on getting 
the box trailers at the transfer station inspected.  Transfer Station Manager Mark Marr had talked to 
the Loudon Transfer Station Manager about Loudon hauling Canterbury’s cardboard.  The Board of 
Selectmen will reach out to the Loudon Selectmen to further discuss.  Bob suggested that a cost 
analysis be done:  Cost to ship to Loudon 
   Cost to ship to Pittsfield 
   Cost to ship to Wilmington, MA 
The Selectmen asked Ken to reach out to the Town of Loudon. 
 
Ken explained that Mark Marr said that the Alarm in not working property at the Transfer Station.  
John explained that the last time it was activated was August 4, 2020, it has been in standby and 
need a new battery.  Mark feels that the alarm is not needed.  Bob explained that the reason the 
alarm was installed was because there had been break-ins in the building and to provide a panic 
alarm feature.  Ken will work with John on replacing the battery and changing the sensitivity and 
notifications if needed. 
 
The Board thanked John for attending. 
 



 
Fire Chief Mike Gamache 
 
Mike updated the Board of the incidents that occurred from January 19 – February 22, 2021.  Mike 
stated that statewide in 2020, there were 13 fatal fires and 11 of those had no smoke detectors is the 
home or apartment, which is 85% of the total fatal fires. 
 
The COVID-19 numbers are trending downward, four members of the department have volunteered 
to assist with the vaccination clinics.   There was a small outbreak at Canterbury Hall.  The National 
Guard did the testing, the results have come back all negative. 
 
The Department has one new member, Deputy Chief Nick Baker will be leaving the department on 
March 1st. Deputy Chief Newbery will be the training supervisor. 
 
Mike will be looking into incident reporting software offered from the NH Fire Marshal’s office and 
is free to municipalities. 
 
Mike will bring back in-person training on March 1st, masks and social distancing will be required. 
Mike will have all the batteries in the AED’s that are housed in town buildings replaced in March. 
  
Mike explained that E-3 is the next truck to be replaced, he will be working on a possible grant for 
$600,000. 
 
Mike explained that he has been approached by Al Edelstein about adding an office space to rent 
above the store.  Mike will be working with Al to address some of the safety concerns. 
 
The Board thanked Mike for attending. 
 
Administration 
 
Cheryl made a motion to sign the Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of $86,439.43.  Art 
seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
Cheryl made a motion to sign the Payroll Manifest in the amount of $35,834.37.  Bob seconded the 
motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
The Selectmen signed: Application for Current Use – Tax Ma 230 Lot 11 
    Yield Tax – Tax Map 253 Lot 3 & Tax Map 248 Lot 6 
    Certification of Appreciation – Nick Baker 
    Scope of Work – Aries Engineering for Morrill Road Bridge 
    Class VI Road Waiver – Ames Road 
 
Minutes 
 
The Board reviewed the minutes of the February 8, 2021 meeting.  Bob made a motion to approve 
the minutes as amended.  Art seconded the motion. All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
New Business 
 
The Board reviewed an email received from the City of Portsmouth inviting the Town of 
Canterbury to join the coalition of towns for education funding.  The Selectmen will further 
research and discuss. 
 



The Selectmen reviewed an email from Cinde Warmington, Executor Councilor for District 2.  She 
would like to set up a virtual meeting with the Board of Selectmen.  The Board will contact her after 
Town meeting to coordinate. 
Chance Anderson 
 
ZBA Chair Joe Halla, ZBA Members Calvin Todd, Lisa Carlson and Toni Halla joined the meeting. 
 
Chance had applied to the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a special exception for a short-term 
rental and a variance for the setback requirement of an Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU) in August 
2020. 
 
Art explained to Chance that the Selectmen had sent him a letter notifying him that he is in violation 
of zoning by still operating his short-term rental after being denied by the ZBA.  Chance was denied 
a variance for an accessary dwelling unit (ADU).  The “tiny earth cabin” didn’t meet the distance 
requirements set forth in the zoning ordinance.  The ordinance states that the ADU must be within 
500 feet of the residential structure, his tiny cabin is 900 feet.  The zoning board suggested that he 
move the cabin to meet the setback requirements.  Chance explained that the cabin cannot be 
moved. The ZBA gave Chance 45 days to appeal the decision.  Chance did not appeal their decision 
and is still operating his short-term rental. 
 
Chance stated that his booking is 90% full.   
 
Bob suggested that Chance apply to the ZBA for a special exception for a campground.  Joe Halla 
stated that the proposed campground zoning that is being voted on at the next Town Meeting, states 
no new structures or lean-to’s.   A discussion was held on the wording of the proposed warrant 
article for campgrounds as it pertains to cabins.  The Selectmen will get a determination from the 
Planning Board on the details and intent of the proposed amendment relative to “camping cabins”. 
 
Chance said that he will get the Fire Department to bring up the UTV to check the access of the 
cabin.  Chance mentioned that he was working on another cabin.  Bob stated that Chance must 
secure any and all permits before building.  
 
The Board explained the process Chance needs to take. 
 

1) Apply to ZBA for a Special Exception 
2) Apply to Planning Board for Site Plan Review 

Chance asked if he could get a designee to go before the ZBA. Bob stated that he can have a 
designee present his case.  
 
Joe Halla stated that Chance is in violation, he was sent a letter which he ignored.  Joe feels that the 
Selectmen are not supporting the ZBA’s decision and they should issue a cease and desist now. 
 
Bob explained that Chance does not have the appropriate permits, he needs to cancel future 
reservations and stop renting the cabin until he receives the proper approvals.  If Chance continues 
operating without approvals, he will be fined each day he is in violation. 
 
The Board thanked Chance for attending the meeting. 
 
Cheryl stated that the Selectmen will draft a letter to Chance confirming what he needs to do to 
comply with zoning. 
 
Joe stated that he needs a cease and desist letter.  Joe believes that Chance may charge more to 
cover the fines and continue to rent.  He won’t stop until he gets the letter.  Joe suggested that a 
letter be sent remove his listing on Air B & B. 



 
Joe, Calvin, Lisa and Toni left the meeting. 
 
Historic District Commission Chair Kevin Bragg attended the meeting to discuss the demolition of 
the barn in the center. 
 
Kevin explained that Ken spoke with Ron Turcotte and Judy Nelson, owners of the barn, about the 
state of the fence around the demolition site.  It has fallen down a few times. The fence was repaired 
but has since fallen down again. Kevin is concerned that when the snow is gone there is nothing to 
warn or prevent someone, especially children, from entering the area.  Kevin asked that the 
Selectmen write a letter to the property owners saying that the Town has identified this site as a 
hazard and is requesting adequate fencing and property signage (Construction zone – Do Not Enter) 
be put up.  Ken will have the Code Enforcement Officer, Joel French contact the property owners. 
 
Kevin thanked the Board. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed an email from a property owner asking them to reconsider their abatement 
request on interest.  The property owner did not supply the Selectmen with anything new for them 
to consider.  The Board will not rescind their decision. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed an email from Modern Concepts asking the town to adopt a policy that 
they will only provide links on the town’s website to local businesses only.  The Selectmen are not 
interested in adopting this type of policy. 
 
Ken explained that Treasurer Al Edelstein has contacted TD Bank and would like to set up a joint 
meeting with the Selectmen to discuss investment opportunities.   They will look into coordinating a 
conference call after town meeting. 
 
Ken reported that he will send out a memo to all departments, boards and commission about sharing 
any and all decisions made to other departments, boards and commissions. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed the Action Item List: 
 

 IT Policy – complete 
 Library Roof – will get on roofers schedule for this spring/summer 
 RFI to broadband companies – will set up virtual meeting 
 Letter to Concord – re financing assistance with Route 4 rotary – Bob drafting letter 
 Sherwood Forest Campers – Selectmen will review file in Jan’s office 
 Checklist for Campground application. 

Bob made a motion to enter a non-public session at 7:07 PM.  Cheryl seconded the motion.  All in 
favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
Bob made a motion to exit the non-public session at 7:15 PM.  Art seconded the motion.  All in 
favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
The next Selectmen meeting will be held on March 1, 2021, at 5:00 at the Meetinghouse 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jan Stout 
Administrative Assistant 
 
  



Town of Canterbury 
Selectmen’s Meeting 

February 22, 2021 
Selectmen Present: Cheryl Gordon 
   Arthur Hudson   
   Robert Steenson   
Town Administrator: Ken Folsom 
 
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 PM. 
 
 
Appointments 
 
Police Chief Mike Labrecque 
 
Mike distributed the monthly statistics.  Mike reported that he has placed an ad for a full-time 
officer to replace Tom Bibeau.  Sheriff Croft said that the Sheriff’s office would be willing to help 
out if needed.  Mike updated the Board on a few incidents that have occurred in Town. 
 
  The Board thanked Mike for attending. 
 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector Sam Papps 
 
Sam distributed the unpaid tax list.  Sam will be sending out lien notices on March 1, 2021.   
 
Sam explained that the credit card machine is working well, it gives our residents a choice of how 
they would like to pay their taxes, vehicle registrations, etc. 
 
Sam reported that he has received the report from the State of NH regarding the November 
elections.  The Inspectors indicated that we should have more of the cardboard booths. 
 
Sam has already received requests for absentee ballots for the March election. 
 
The Board thanked Sam for attending. 
 
Road Agent John O’Connor 
 
John informed the Board that truck #2 is down with a fuel tank issue.  John is working on getting 
the box trailers at the transfer station inspected.  Transfer Station Manager Mark Marr had talked to 
the Loudon Transfer Station Manager about Loudon hauling Canterbury’s cardboard.  The Board of 
Selectmen will reach out to the Loudon Selectmen to further discuss.  Bob suggested that a cost 
analysis be done:  Cost to ship to Loudon 
   Cost to ship to Pittsfield 
   Cost to ship to Wilmington, MA 
The Selectmen asked Ken to reach out to the Town of Loudon. 
 
Ken explained that Mark Marr said that the Alarm in not working property at the Transfer Station.  
John explained that the last time it was activated was August 4, 2020, it has been in standby and 
need a new battery.  Mark feels that the alarm is not needed.  Bob explained that the reason the 
alarm was installed was because there had been break-ins in the building and to provide a panic 
alarm feature.  Ken will work with John on replacing the battery and changing the sensitivity and 
notifications if needed. 
 
The Board thanked John for attending. 
 



 
Fire Chief Mike Gamache 
 
Mike updated the Board of the incidents that occurred from January 19 – February 22, 2021.  Mike 
stated that statewide in 2020, there were 13 fatal fires and 11 of those had no smoke detectors is the 
home or apartment, which is 85% of the total fatal fires. 
 
The COVID-19 numbers are trending downward, four members of the department have volunteered 
to assist with the vaccination clinics.   There was a small outbreak at Canterbury Hall.  The National 
Guard did the testing, the results have come back all negative. 
 
The Department has one new member, Deputy Chief Nick Baker will be leaving the department on 
March 1st. Deputy Chief Newbery will be the training supervisor. 
 
Mike will be looking into incident reporting software offered from the NH Fire Marshal’s office and 
is free to municipalities. 
 
Mike will bring back in-person training on March 1st, masks and social distancing will be required. 
Mike will have all the batteries in the AED’s that are housed in town buildings replaced in March. 
  
Mike explained that E-3 is the next truck to be replaced, he will be working on a possible grant for 
$600,000. 
 
Mike explained that he has been approached by Al Edelstein about adding an office space to rent 
above the store.  Mike will be working with Al to address some of the safety concerns. 
 
The Board thanked Mike for attending. 
 
Administration 
 
Cheryl made a motion to sign the Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of $86,439.43.  Art 
seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
Cheryl made a motion to sign the Payroll Manifest in the amount of $35,834.37.  Bob seconded the 
motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
The Selectmen signed: Application for Current Use – Tax Ma 230 Lot 11 
    Yield Tax – Tax Map 253 Lot 3 & Tax Map 248 Lot 6 
    Certification of Appreciation – Nick Baker 
    Scope of Work – Aries Engineering for Morrill Road Bridge 
    Class VI Road Waiver – Ames Road 
 
Minutes 
 
The Board reviewed the minutes of the February 8, 2021 meeting.  Bob made a motion to approve 
the minutes as amended.  Art seconded the motion. All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
New Business 
 
The Board reviewed an email received from the City of Portsmouth inviting the Town of 
Canterbury to join the coalition of towns for education funding.  The Selectmen will further 
research and discuss. 
 



The Selectmen reviewed an email from Cinde Warmington, Executor Councilor for District 2.  She 
would like to set up a virtual meeting with the Board of Selectmen.  The Board will contact her after 
Town meeting to coordinate. 
Chance Anderson 
 
ZBA Chair Joe Halla, ZBA Members Calvin Todd, Lisa Carlson and Toni Halla joined the meeting. 
 
Chance had applied to the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a special exception for a short-term 
rental and a variance for the setback requirement of an Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU) in August 
2020. 
 
Art explained to Chance that the Selectmen had sent him a letter notifying him that he is in violation 
of zoning by still operating his short-term rental after being denied by the ZBA.  Chance was denied 
a variance for an accessary dwelling unit (ADU).  The “tiny earth cabin” didn’t meet the distance 
requirements set forth in the zoning ordinance.  The ordinance states that the ADU must be within 
500 feet of the residential structure, his tiny cabin is 900 feet.  The zoning board suggested that he 
move the cabin to meet the setback requirements.  Chance explained that the cabin cannot be 
moved. The ZBA gave Chance 45 days to appeal the decision.  Chance did not appeal their decision 
and is still operating his short-term rental. 
 
Chance stated that his booking is 90% full.   
 
Bob suggested that Chance apply to the ZBA for a special exception for a campground.  Joe Halla 
stated that the proposed campground zoning that is being voted on at the next Town Meeting, states 
no new structures or lean-to’s.   A discussion was held on the wording of the proposed warrant 
article for campgrounds as it pertains to cabins.  The Selectmen will get a determination from the 
Planning Board on the details and intent of the proposed amendment relative to “camping cabins”. 
 
Chance said that he will get the Fire Department to bring up the UTV to check the access of the 
cabin.  Chance mentioned that he was working on another cabin.  Bob stated that Chance must 
secure any and all permits before building.  
 
The Board explained the process Chance needs to take. 
 

1) Apply to ZBA for a Special Exception 
2) Apply to Planning Board for Site Plan Review 

Chance asked if he could get a designee to go before the ZBA. Bob stated that he can have a 
designee present his case.  
 
Joe Halla stated that Chance is in violation, he was sent a letter which he ignored.  Joe feels that the 
Selectmen are not supporting the ZBA’s decision and they should issue a cease and desist now. 
 
Bob explained that Chance does not have the appropriate permits, he needs to cancel future 
reservations and stop renting the cabin until he receives the proper approvals.  If Chance continues 
operating without approvals, he will be fined each day he is in violation. 
 
The Board thanked Chance for attending the meeting. 
 
Cheryl stated that the Selectmen will draft a letter to Chance confirming what he needs to do to 
comply with zoning. 
 
Joe stated that he needs a cease and desist letter.  Joe believes that Chance may charge more to 
cover the fines and continue to rent.  He won’t stop until he gets the letter.  Joe suggested that a 
letter be sent remove his listing on Air B & B. 



 
Joe, Calvin, Lisa and Toni left the meeting. 
 
Historic District Commission Chair Kevin Bragg attended the meeting to discuss the demolition of 
the barn in the center. 
 
Kevin explained that Ken spoke with Ron Turcotte and Judy Nelson, owners of the barn, about the 
state of the fence around the demolition site.  It has fallen down a few times. The fence was repaired 
but has since fallen down again. Kevin is concerned that when the snow is gone there is nothing to 
warn or prevent someone, especially children, from entering the area.  Kevin asked that the 
Selectmen write a letter to the property owners saying that the Town has identified this site as a 
hazard and is requesting adequate fencing and property signage (Construction zone – Do Not Enter) 
be put up.  Ken will have the Code Enforcement Officer, Joel French contact the property owners. 
 
Kevin thanked the Board. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed an email from a property owner asking them to reconsider their abatement 
request on interest.  The property owner did not supply the Selectmen with anything new for them 
to consider.  The Board will not rescind their decision. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed an email from Modern Concepts asking the town to adopt a policy that 
they will only provide links on the town’s website to local businesses only.  The Selectmen are not 
interested in adopting this type of policy. 
 
Ken explained that Treasurer Al Edelstein has contacted TD Bank and would like to set up a joint 
meeting with the Selectmen to discuss investment opportunities.   They will look into coordinating a 
conference call after town meeting. 
 
Ken reported that he will send out a memo to all departments, boards and commission about sharing 
any and all decisions made to other departments, boards and commissions. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed the Action Item List: 
 

 IT Policy – complete 
 Library Roof – will get on roofers schedule for this spring/summer 
 RFI to broadband companies – will set up virtual meeting 
 Letter to Concord – re financing assistance with Route 4 rotary – Bob drafting letter 
 Sherwood Forest Campers – Selectmen will review file in Jan’s office 
 Checklist for Campground application. 

Bob made a motion to enter a non-public session at 7:07 PM.  Cheryl seconded the motion.  All in 
favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
Bob made a motion to exit the non-public session at 7:15 PM.  Art seconded the motion.  All in 
favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
The next Selectmen meeting will be held on March 1, 2021, at 5:00 at the Meetinghouse 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jan Stout 
Administrative Assistant 
 
  



Town of Canterbury 
Selectmen’s Meeting 

February 22, 2021 
Selectmen Present: Cheryl Gordon 
   Arthur Hudson   
   Robert Steenson   
Town Administrator: Ken Folsom 
 
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 PM. 
 
 
Appointments 
 
Police Chief Mike Labrecque 
 
Mike distributed the monthly statistics.  Mike reported that he has placed an ad for a full-time 
officer to replace Tom Bibeau.  Sheriff Croft said that the Sheriff’s office would be willing to help 
out if needed.  Mike updated the Board on a few incidents that have occurred in Town. 
 
  The Board thanked Mike for attending. 
 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector Sam Papps 
 
Sam distributed the unpaid tax list.  Sam will be sending out lien notices on March 1, 2021.   
 
Sam explained that the credit card machine is working well, it gives our residents a choice of how 
they would like to pay their taxes, vehicle registrations, etc. 
 
Sam reported that he has received the report from the State of NH regarding the November 
elections.  The Inspectors indicated that we should have more of the cardboard booths. 
 
Sam has already received requests for absentee ballots for the March election. 
 
The Board thanked Sam for attending. 
 
Road Agent John O’Connor 
 
John informed the Board that truck #2 is down with a fuel tank issue.  John is working on getting 
the box trailers at the transfer station inspected.  Transfer Station Manager Mark Marr had talked to 
the Loudon Transfer Station Manager about Loudon hauling Canterbury’s cardboard.  The Board of 
Selectmen will reach out to the Loudon Selectmen to further discuss.  Bob suggested that a cost 
analysis be done:  Cost to ship to Loudon 
   Cost to ship to Pittsfield 
   Cost to ship to Wilmington, MA 
The Selectmen asked Ken to reach out to the Town of Loudon. 
 
Ken explained that Mark Marr said that the Alarm in not working property at the Transfer Station.  
John explained that the last time it was activated was August 4, 2020, it has been in standby and 
need a new battery.  Mark feels that the alarm is not needed.  Bob explained that the reason the 
alarm was installed was because there had been break-ins in the building and to provide a panic 
alarm feature.  Ken will work with John on replacing the battery and changing the sensitivity and 
notifications if needed. 
 
The Board thanked John for attending. 
 



 
Fire Chief Mike Gamache 
 
Mike updated the Board of the incidents that occurred from January 19 – February 22, 2021.  Mike 
stated that statewide in 2020, there were 13 fatal fires and 11 of those had no smoke detectors is the 
home or apartment, which is 85% of the total fatal fires. 
 
The COVID-19 numbers are trending downward, four members of the department have volunteered 
to assist with the vaccination clinics.   There was a small outbreak at Canterbury Hall.  The National 
Guard did the testing, the results have come back all negative. 
 
The Department has one new member, Deputy Chief Nick Baker will be leaving the department on 
March 1st. Deputy Chief Newbery will be the training supervisor. 
 
Mike will be looking into incident reporting software offered from the NH Fire Marshal’s office and 
is free to municipalities. 
 
Mike will bring back in-person training on March 1st, masks and social distancing will be required. 
Mike will have all the batteries in the AED’s that are housed in town buildings replaced in March. 
  
Mike explained that E-3 is the next truck to be replaced, he will be working on a possible grant for 
$600,000. 
 
Mike explained that he has been approached by Al Edelstein about adding an office space to rent 
above the store.  Mike will be working with Al to address some of the safety concerns. 
 
The Board thanked Mike for attending. 
 
Administration 
 
Cheryl made a motion to sign the Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of $86,439.43.  Art 
seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
Cheryl made a motion to sign the Payroll Manifest in the amount of $35,834.37.  Bob seconded the 
motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
The Selectmen signed: Application for Current Use – Tax Ma 230 Lot 11 
    Yield Tax – Tax Map 253 Lot 3 & Tax Map 248 Lot 6 
    Certification of Appreciation – Nick Baker 
    Scope of Work – Aries Engineering for Morrill Road Bridge 
    Class VI Road Waiver – Ames Road 
 
Minutes 
 
The Board reviewed the minutes of the February 8, 2021 meeting.  Bob made a motion to approve 
the minutes as amended.  Art seconded the motion. All in favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
New Business 
 
The Board reviewed an email received from the City of Portsmouth inviting the Town of 
Canterbury to join the coalition of towns for education funding.  The Selectmen will further 
research and discuss. 
 



The Selectmen reviewed an email from Cinde Warmington, Executor Councilor for District 2.  She 
would like to set up a virtual meeting with the Board of Selectmen.  The Board will contact her after 
Town meeting to coordinate. 
Chance Anderson 
 
ZBA Chair Joe Halla, ZBA Members Calvin Todd, Lisa Carlson and Toni Halla joined the meeting. 
 
Chance had applied to the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a special exception for a short-term 
rental and a variance for the setback requirement of an Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU) in August 
2020. 
 
Art explained to Chance that the Selectmen had sent him a letter notifying him that he is in violation 
of zoning by still operating his short-term rental after being denied by the ZBA.  Chance was denied 
a variance for an accessary dwelling unit (ADU).  The “tiny earth cabin” didn’t meet the distance 
requirements set forth in the zoning ordinance.  The ordinance states that the ADU must be within 
500 feet of the residential structure, his tiny cabin is 900 feet.  The zoning board suggested that he 
move the cabin to meet the setback requirements.  Chance explained that the cabin cannot be 
moved. The ZBA gave Chance 45 days to appeal the decision.  Chance did not appeal their decision 
and is still operating his short-term rental. 
 
Chance stated that his booking is 90% full.   
 
Bob suggested that Chance apply to the ZBA for a special exception for a campground.  Joe Halla 
stated that the proposed campground zoning that is being voted on at the next Town Meeting, states 
no new structures or lean-to’s.   A discussion was held on the wording of the proposed warrant 
article for campgrounds as it pertains to cabins.  The Selectmen will get a determination from the 
Planning Board on the details and intent of the proposed amendment relative to “camping cabins”. 
 
Chance said that he will get the Fire Department to bring up the UTV to check the access of the 
cabin.  Chance mentioned that he was working on another cabin.  Bob stated that Chance must 
secure any and all permits before building.  
 
The Board explained the process Chance needs to take. 
 

1) Apply to ZBA for a Special Exception 
2) Apply to Planning Board for Site Plan Review 

Chance asked if he could get a designee to go before the ZBA. Bob stated that he can have a 
designee present his case.  
 
Joe Halla stated that Chance is in violation, he was sent a letter which he ignored.  Joe feels that the 
Selectmen are not supporting the ZBA’s decision and they should issue a cease and desist now. 
 
Bob explained that Chance does not have the appropriate permits, he needs to cancel future 
reservations and stop renting the cabin until he receives the proper approvals.  If Chance continues 
operating without approvals, he will be fined each day he is in violation. 
 
The Board thanked Chance for attending the meeting. 
 
Cheryl stated that the Selectmen will draft a letter to Chance confirming what he needs to do to 
comply with zoning. 
 
Joe stated that he needs a cease and desist letter.  Joe believes that Chance may charge more to 
cover the fines and continue to rent.  He won’t stop until he gets the letter.  Joe suggested that a 
letter be sent remove his listing on Air B & B. 



 
Joe, Calvin, Lisa and Toni left the meeting. 
 
Historic District Commission Chair Kevin Bragg attended the meeting to discuss the demolition of 
the barn in the center. 
 
Kevin explained that Ken spoke with Ron Turcotte and Judy Nelson, owners of the barn, about the 
state of the fence around the demolition site.  It has fallen down a few times. The fence was repaired 
but has since fallen down again. Kevin is concerned that when the snow is gone there is nothing to 
warn or prevent someone, especially children, from entering the area.  Kevin asked that the 
Selectmen write a letter to the property owners saying that the Town has identified this site as a 
hazard and is requesting adequate fencing and property signage (Construction zone – Do Not Enter) 
be put up.  Ken will have the Code Enforcement Officer, Joel French contact the property owners. 
 
Kevin thanked the Board. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed an email from a property owner asking them to reconsider their abatement 
request on interest.  The property owner did not supply the Selectmen with anything new for them 
to consider.  The Board will not rescind their decision. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed an email from Modern Concepts asking the town to adopt a policy that 
they will only provide links on the town’s website to local businesses only.  The Selectmen are not 
interested in adopting this type of policy. 
 
Ken explained that Treasurer Al Edelstein has contacted TD Bank and would like to set up a joint 
meeting with the Selectmen to discuss investment opportunities.   They will look into coordinating a 
conference call after town meeting. 
 
Ken reported that he will send out a memo to all departments, boards and commission about sharing 
any and all decisions made to other departments, boards and commissions. 
 
The Selectmen reviewed the Action Item List: 
 

 IT Policy – complete 
 Library Roof – will get on roofers schedule for this spring/summer 
 RFI to broadband companies – will set up virtual meeting 
 Letter to Concord – re financing assistance with Route 4 rotary – Bob drafting letter 
 Sherwood Forest Campers – Selectmen will review file in Jan’s office 
 Checklist for Campground application. 

Bob made a motion to enter a non-public session at 7:07 PM.  Cheryl seconded the motion.  All in 
favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
Bob made a motion to exit the non-public session at 7:15 PM.  Art seconded the motion.  All in 
favor by roll call, motion carried. 
 
The next Selectmen meeting will be held on March 1, 2021, at 5:00 at the Meetinghouse 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jan Stout 
Administrative Assistant 
 
  


